
MINUTES OF A REGULAR PUBLIC MEETING OF THE

MAYOR AND BOARD OF ALDERMEN

OF THE TOWN OF VIDALIA, LOUISIANA,


HELD ON TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 8, 2022 AT 6:00 P.M.

IN THE TOWN HALL MEETING ROOM, 200 VERNON STEVENS BLVD., VIDALIA, LOUISIANA
The Mayor and Board of Aldermen of the Town of Vidalia, Louisiana, met, in regular session, in the Town Hall Meeting Room on Tuesday, February 8, 2022, at 6:00 p.m.

There were present:  Mayor Buz Craft, Aldermen Jon Betts, Tommy Probst,  Brent Smith,  Robert Gardner and Alderwoman Rosa I. Demby.
There were absent:  NONE.
There were also present: Piara Wilson, Municipal Clerk; Debra Moak, Municipal Accountant; George C. Murray, Jr., Municipal Attorney; Jay LaSyone, Municipal Manager;  and members of the press.  
The meeting was opened by the Mayor and the Pledge of Allegiance was recited by those present, followed by the invocation given by Alderwoman Demby.
A quorum being present, the Mayor declared the Mayor and Board of Aldermen of the Town of Vidalia, Louisiana, to be duly convened, in regular session, as the governing authority of said municipality, and opened the meeting for the conduct of business.

After being reviewed, the typed minutes of the regular meeting of January 11, 2022, were approved with no changes.  The motion for approval of the minutes was made by Alderman  Gardner, seconded by Alderwoman Demby, and unanimously carried.  
The Mayor then opened the floor for public comments on current agenda  items.  There being no comments, the Mayor, noting that fact, closed the floor for public comments on current agenda items.
Agenda  Item No. 1 was the presentation of the financial statement for December, 2021.  The Mayor called on the Municipal Accountant, Debra Moak, CPA, who presented the financial statement.  As customary, she began by explaining the various fund balances, which summaries included a comparison of actual expenses to budget expenses.  The summary sheets, previously given to the Aldermen, were reviewed in detail, and she reported on the various positive and negative fund balances and indicated the net changes in the various funds through December 31, 2021.  As usual, she reminded the Aldermen that those statements were provided to them in their meeting packet.   Mrs. Moak then advised that the Town will begin working on the budget for fiscal year 2022-2023 beginning in March and would encourage the Aldermen to attend meetings so that they may understand the process and participate in the discussion.  There being no further questions or comments, the Mayor thanked Mrs. Moak for her usual thorough presentation.
Agenda Item No. 2 was Board discussion and vote on approval of occupational license applications.   The first application was by Condoleezzia Jones for “JEWELRY AVENUE STUDIO, LLC”, at 1202 Palm Street.  It was noted that it was a home business for handmade jewelry and accessories. There being no comments or requirements, on motion for approval by Alderman Gardner, seconded by Alderwoman Demby, and unanimously carried, the application was approved.  The second application was by Warren Lane Merriett, Jr., for “VISIBLE CHANGES HAIR SALON” at 1507 Carter Street.  There being no comments or questions, on motion for approval by Alderman Betts, seconded by Alderman Probst, and unanimously carried, the application was approved.  

 Agenda Item No. 3 was Board discussion and vote on approval of sign applications.  The Mayor advised the Board that there were no applications this month.

 Agenda Item No. 4 was presentation of Financial Audit for Town of Vidalia for fiscal year 2020-2021.  The Mayor then recognized Debra and the Town staff for all of the very good work they did in helping the Auditors to compile the audit.  He then turned the floor over to Mr. Scott Adams, CPA with Silas Simmons, LLP, to present the audit.  Mr. Adams also thanked Debra and the Town staff for their help in compiling the audit and proceeded to go over the outline of the audit in some detail.  He explained the audit procedure to the Board and outlined the responsibilities of his office.  He ended by telling the Board that the audit was a very good audit which had no findings, indicating that there no problems with the audit.  He complimented the Town and their staff for having such a good audit this year.  There were no questions or comments following the presentation and the Mayor again thanked Mr. Adams and his staff for their fine work.


Agenda  Item No. 5 was discussion regarding Mardi Gras parade.  The Mayor introduced Mrs. Cassandra Lynch who spoke to the Board about the upcoming Mardi Gras Parade which will be February 26, beginning at 3:00 P.M. starting from the Upper Elementary School.  The krewe sponsoring the parade is the Krewe of Vidal which goes back a number of years.  She also gave a brief summary of the beginnings of the Krewe.  She also thanked Mr. Tance Hughes and Mr. Jack McLemore, Jr. for their prior work in the formation of the krewe.  At the end of her presentation, Mrs. Lynch reminded those present and the Town in general that the Town’s participation is needed to make it a great parade.  The Mayor then thanked Mrs. Lynch for her presentation and urged the entire community to assist in the parade.

Agenda Item No. 6 was Miss-Lou Fireworks.  The Mayor then recognized Sabrina Dore’ who spoke to the Board about the work that Miss-Lou Fireworks has done in the past with providing for the 4th of July and New Year’s Eve Fireworks display.  She stated that in the past, the Town of Vidalia and Natchez, each gave $5,000.00 for the staging of those displays.  She indicated that due to inflation and the current problems with the cost rising that it now costs a minimum of $20,000.00 to put on those displays.  She asked that the Town contribute $10,000.00 to insure that the displays can be made.  She then thanked the Mayor for allowing her to make her presentation.

Agenda Item No.7 was Board approval to enter executive session to discuss personnel matter of Vidalia Police Department.  The Mayor advised the Board of the need to enter into Executive Session to discuss personnel matter with the Vidalia Police Department and a motion to enter into Executive Session was made by Alderman Gardner, seconded by Alderwoman Demby, and unanimously carried.  The Mayor and Board then entered into Executive Session and left the council chambers.


Agenda Item No. 8  was Board approval to exit Executive Session.  After considering the matters for discussion in Executive Session, the Mayor and Board returned to the Council Chamber and a motion was made to exit Executive Session was made by Alderman Betts, seconded by Alderman Smith, and unanimously carried.  The Mayor announced that they were back in Regular Session.

Agenda Item No. 9 was Board vote on recommending course of action involving personnel matter of the Vidalia Police Department discussed during Executive Session.  The Mayor then reminded that there were two personnel matters that had been considered and asked if they wanted to vote on both at the same time or one at the time, and the Board advised that they wished to vote on both matters at the same time.  Accordingly, the Mayor called for the vote on personnel matter no. 1 and personnel matter no. 2 and it was moved by Alderman Betts, seconded by Alderman Smith, that the Board accept Chief Merrill’s recommended courses of action involving both personnel matter  no. 1 and personnel matter no. 2.  The motion passed by a unanimous vote.

There being no other agenda items or unfinished business, a motion to adjourn was made by Alderwoman Demby, seconded by Alderman Probst, and unanimously carried. 


The meeting was declared adjourned.

_/s/ Piara Wilson____________________       __/s/ Buz Craft___________________________
PIARA WILSON, MUNICIPAL CLERK         BUZ CRAFT, MAYOR
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